Submission To:

Senate Economics Legislation Committee

Inquiry into the Taxation Laws Amendment (Research and Development) Bill 2001

Dear Senators,

I am writing to you to express serious concerns regarding the future of Research and Development in Australia, flowing from Australian Tax Office treatment of R&D Syndicates.

The Fred Hollows Foundation was involved in two R&D Syndicates in the early 1990s which provided us with the impetus to further our research and become the organisation we are today, performing extremely important work in Australia and a number of third world countries.

In 1996 the current Government ‘changed the goalposts’ on R&D Syndication, resulting in what we believe is unfair targeting of research organisations such as the Fred Hollows Foundation by the Australian Taxation Office.

The Foundation is not only concerned about the implications of the time and effort required to respond to the ATO position, given that we are a small, tightly run organisation, but also at the significant disincentive this ATO activity represents for future investment in R&D in Australia.

I appreciate the amendments under inquiry by your committee are designed to encourage investment in business R&D, and to an extent I welcome these changes.

However, the Foundation believes the actions of the current Government in 1996, and ATO activity since then, represent a significant barrier to encouraging investment in business R&D, and therefore Australia’s future as a world-leading producer of quality research. 

In this context, the measures announced in the ‘Backing Australia’s Ability’ statement face significant hurdles in attracting investment, as the investors themselves are unsure as to what might happen with changes by Government in future years. 
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The Foundation has made representations on this issue to a number of Government Ministers, including the Prime Minister, which so far have fallen on deaf ears, and therefore we are taking the opportunity of this Committee inquiry to voice our concerns.

The Government has also failed to respond to concerns we and other researchers have expressed regarding its damaging rhetoric on the issue of R&D Syndication. 

Terms such as ‘rorts’ and ‘frauds’ have been used liberally by Ministers in this Government when describing R&D Syndication and those organisations involved in Syndicates.

The Fred Hollows Foundation, and I am sure the majority of Australia’s research community, finds these terms offensive.

More importantly, however, the Foundation believes this type of language serves to diminish the standing of researchers in the general community.

I find it disappointing that no Government Minister has bothered to respond to our concerns on this issue, or take them into consideration when commenting on issues associated with R&D Syndication.

Senators, I trust you can appreciate our level of frustration on this matter and that my comments can be considered by your Committee.

Yours Sincerely,
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Mike Lynskey

Chief Executive Officer

Fred Hollows Foundation

